CORPORATE RESOURCES

OVERVIEW AND SCRUTINY COMMITTEE

THURSDAY, 6 SEPTEMBER 2007 AT 10.00 AM

PRESENT:

Councillor Earp (Chairman), Councillors Boaden, Mrs Geddes (as substitute for Councillor Mrs Clarke), Mrs Glendinning, Lishman, Stockdale (until 12.35 pm) and Mrs Styth (until 11.55 am)

ALSO PRESENT:
Councillor P Farmer – Learning and Development 




Portfolio Holder; and



Councillor J Mallinson – Finance and Performance 




Management Portfolio Holder    



attended part of the meeting.

CROS.88/07
APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE

Apologies for absence were submitted on behalf of Councillors Allison and Mrs Clarke, the Deputy Chief Executive and the Director of Corporate Services.

CROS.89/07
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

Councillor Mrs Geddes declared prejudicial interests in accordance with the Council’s Code of Conduct in respect of the following items because she was formerly a Member of the Council’s Executive:

· A3 – Monitoring of Forward Plan items relevant to this Committee

· A.5 – Three Year Budget 2008/09 to 2010/11 – Budget Process and Timetable

· A.6 – ICT Strategy Update

· A.7 – Use of Resources 2007/08

· A.9 – Sickness Absence

· A.10 – Pay and Workforce Strategy.

Councillor Mrs Geddes also declared prejudicial interests in respect of Agenda items A.11 – Shared Services and A.12 – Treasury Transactions 2007/08 because she was a representative of the Connected Cumbria Partnership when Shared Services were developed.

Councillor Stockdale declared a personal interest in accordance with the Council’s Code of Conduct in respect of Agenda items A.8 – Corporate Performance Monitoring Report, 1st Quarter to June 2007 and A.10 – Pay and Workforce Strategy.  The interest related to the fact that his daughter was employed by the City Council.

A Member referred to the declarations of interest made by Councillor Mrs Geddes which effectively prevented her from taking part in the majority of items under discussion by the Committee today.   He suggested that the Overview and Scrutiny Management Committee should, in conjunction with the Director of Legal and Democratic Services, give consideration to the role of former Executive Members on Overview and Scrutiny.  That would be particularly important since for example if a change of leadership occurred in the future there was the potential that a significant number of Members may not be able to take part in scrutiny.

RESOLVED – That the Committee requests the Overview and Scrutiny Management Committee give consideration to the role of former Executive Members on Overview and Scrutiny. 

CROS.90/07
MINUTES OF PREVIOUS MEETINGS

RESOLVED – That the Minutes of the meetings held on 26 July  and  17 August 2007 be noted.

CROS.91/07
CALL-IN OF DECISIONS

There were no items which had been the subject of call-in.

CROS.92/07
WORK PROGRAMME

The Head of Scrutiny (Mr Mallinson) presented the Work Programme for 2007/08, pointing out that –

· The one-off session on Emergency Planning Arrangements had taken place on 30 August 2007;

· Dates for consideration of the Budget had now been included;

· Asset Management Plan – Surplus Assets – the information requested by Members regarding the change in status of asset references 124 (land at Morton – residential site on Dalston Road) and 126 (land at Morton – residential site   off Wigton Road) would be provided to the October 2007 meeting of the Committee;
· A meeting was to be held later that afternoon to discuss the role of scrutiny in Carlisle Renaissance;
· Local Asset Vehicle – was included within the Forward Plan and would be reported to the December meeting of the Committee.  An informal Council workshop was scheduled to take place on 27 September 2007, but Members may wish to give consideration to whether the Committee should also undertake a workshop on the matter; and
· Economic Strategy would be reported to the October 2007 meeting.
In response to a question, Mr Mallinson advised that reports on Member Training and Corporate Complaints would be forthcoming towards the end of the Civic year.

The Director of Development Services clarified that the session on 27 September 2007 was to ensure that all Members had the opportunity to understand the Local Asset Vehicle and to discuss the matter.  It may be beneficial for the Committee to have a workshop on potential outcomes thereof.

Certain Members indicated that they would be unavailable on 27 September 2007; that sessions at full Council afforded Members limited opportunities to ask questions; and it was important to give detailed consideration to the matter.  It was agreed that the Committee would undertake a workshop session upon the rising of their scheduled meeting on 18 October 2007.

RESOLVED – (1) That, subject to the issues raised above, the Work Programme be noted.

(2) That the Committee would undertake a workshop session on the Local Asset Vehicle upon the rising of their scheduled meeting on 18 October 2007.

Councillor Mrs Geddes left the meeting at 10.10 am

CROS.93/07
FORWARD PLAN – MONITORING OF ITEMS RELEVANT


TO THIS COMMITTEE

Councillor Mrs Geddes, having declared a prejudicial interest, left the meeting prior to discussion of this item of business.

The Head of Scrutiny presented report LDS.73/07 highlighting the Forward Plan (1 September 2007 – 31 December 2007) issues under the remit of this Committee.

A Member was pleased to note that the Draft Economic Strategy for Carlisle was included within the Forward Plan (KD.056/07), but expressed real concern that it was almost a year since commencement of the process.  An item on the Council website claimed that the Strategy would be in place by February 2007.  He was particularly concerned that the process may be being led by the Carlisle Partnership Priority Group which was not representative of the entire City.

RESOLVED – That the Forward Plan (1 September 2007 – 31 December 2007) issues within the ambit of this Committee be noted.

CROS.94/07
REFERENCES/RESPONSES FROM THE EXECUTIVE

(a)  EX.179/07 – VAT PARTIAL EXEMPTION

There was submitted Minute Excerpt EX.179/07 setting out the decision of the Executive on 30 July 2007 in response to comments made by this Committee on the issue of VAT Partial Exemption.

The Executive had decided:

“1.  That the Executive confirms the decision to charge VAT on all its commercial rents to take effect from the earliest possible opportunity.

2.  That the Director of Corporate Services investigate ways of providing existing non-VAT registered businesses some relief from the imposition of VAT.  This relief should be for businesses demonstrating dire financial need and tenants who had not been in business for a long time.  Any relief would be transitional and would not apply to new tenants coming in.”

RESOLVED – That the decision be noted.

(b)  EX.197/07 – VAT PARTIAL EXEMPTION

Also submitted was Minute Excerpt EX.197/07 detailing that the Executive on 30 July 2007 had noted the responses received from tenants on the option to charge VAT on the Council’s commercial rent and taken those into consideration together with the decision at EX.179/07.

RESOLVED – That the position be noted.

CROS.95/07
THREE YEAR BUDGET 2008/09 TO 2010/11 – BUDGET PROCESS AND TIMETABLE
Councillor Mrs Geddes, having declared a prejudicial interest, left the meeting prior to discussion of this item of business.

The Head of Revenues and Benefits (Mr Mason) submitted report CORP.35/07 summarising the projected cost of supporting current service levels and the potential resources available to the City Council over the 3 year period to 2010/11.

The report also explained the budget process and set out a timetable to guide that process.

Current revenue projections showed an initial projected recurring shortfall to be met in the 3 year period 2008/09 to 2010/11 as follows :

2008/09 - £1,169,000

2009/10 - £1,724,000

2010/11 - £2,120,000

The projected shortfall included estimates for a number of issues which would require further investigation during the budget process, including: the effects of the Pay and Workforce Strategy and the Job Evaluation exercise; the announcement of the Government's Comprehensive Spending Review for the next 3 year period; Government negotiations on the revised Local Government Pension Scheme; Government implementation of a new National Concessionary Fares Scheme from 1 April 2008; Carlisle Renaissance; and also a number of additional spending pressures and risks emerging both locally and nationally, which may have further implications for the Council.

Mr Mason then outlined the likely availability of capital resources together with current expenditure commitments for the period 2008/09 to 2010/11.  Currently the Council's balances in reserves remained strong and at prudent levels and positioned the Council well to deal with unexpected strategic issues as they arose.  However, Mr Mason advised that it should be noted that on current projections the balance available in the project reserve would be exhausted by 2009/2010 and the current projected deficit was £2.171m as at 31 March 2011.  Work would be carried out as part of the 2008/09 3 year budget process to plan the achievement of a balanced budget position.

The Executive had considered the matter on 30 July 2007 (EX.192/07) and decided:

“1.  That the report be noted.

2.  That in compiling budgets for 2008/09 to 2010/11, the Executive advises officers that during the budget process, consideration should be given to re-directing resources to ensure that the Council's priorities are delivered and that the effects of Government's announcement on Unitary Authorities are taken into account.

3.  That the budget timetable be noted.”

Discussion arose, during which Members raised the following questions and observations:

(a) The implementation of the Savings Strategy for identifying recurring revenue savings would concentrate on a number of areas, one of which was Service Improvement Reviews.   The requirement to achieve effective service delivery whilst pursuing a target of 5% reduction in the gross revenue budget was very exacting and Members questioned whether any such reviews would be completed in time for the next budget cycle.

In response Mr Mason outlined the background to Service Improvement Reviews which were progressing.   A 5% saving would be difficult to quantify and it was unclear whether that was achievable.  A report would come to Overview and Scrutiny in due course.

(b) Referring to the Capital Programme projections, a Member noted that the available resources had to be seen in the context of the emerging capital spending pressures which were not included in the current programme.  He asked what process was in place to remove some aspirational items from consideration.  It was important to be clear from a public point of view as to which items would be pursued.

The Finance and Performance Management Portfolio Holder agreed that it was important to be clear on that aspect and that would happen during the budget cycle.

(c) A more rigorous assessment of any new capital projects would take place via the reorganised Capital Projects Board prior to consideration by Members so those Members had the full facts before them prior to making any capital investment decisions.  Members quoted the Castle Street Public Realm Improvement Project as an example whereby that process had not been followed and sought clarification of the process.

The Head of Policy and Performance Services indicated that she served on the Capital Projects Board which had been establishing itself over the last few months.  Carlisle Renaissance had not come before the Board but it was her understanding that it would do so in future.

(d) A Member queried the plans in place to bring the Renewals Reserve to an appropriate level given its importance in terms of operational efficiency.

Mr Mason undertook to provide Members with a written response on that point.

(e) Members noted that, on current projections, the balance available in the Project Reserve would be exhausted by 2009/10 and the current projected deficit was £2.71m as at 31 March 2011. 

(f) The Government was to implement a new national Concessionary Fares Scheme from 1 April 2008 which could have a significant additional financial impact on the Council.  Members asked whether that impact could be quantified and whether Government Grant would return to annual settlements.

In response Mr Mason reported that he had drafted letters in the strongest possible terms to the Department of Transport on behalf of the Town Clerk and Chief Executive and Portfolio Holder regarding the distribution of the grant.  Negotiations were also ongoing with the bus companies.  However, the financial impact was impossible to quantify until figures were forthcoming from Government.  No announcement had yet been made on the latter point.

(g) In response to a question, the Head of Personnel and Development Services said that an update on the Pay and Workforce Strategy would be provided later on the Agenda.   Job evaluation scores had been issued for the majority of posts on 31 August 2007 and subsequently published on the intranet.  Staff would be given 20 working days to reflect upon their scores.   Further guidance would be issued, together with a list of frequently asked questions and answers.  In addition the Deputy Chief Executive would be undertaking a series of Job Evaluation staff briefings the following week at both the Civic Centre and Bousteads Grassing, following which staff would decide whether they wished to appeal against their scoring.  It was not possible to anticipate the number of Appeals and consequently when the Job Evaluation exercise would be finalised.  The outcome would be accommodated within the Pay Modelling exercise and Budget process with Members.

Members expressed the hope that updates would be provided to the Committee as well as to the Executive.

(h) A Member noted the reference within the report to recurring revenue reductions in base budgets in proportion to the level of previous years’ budget underspends to deliver at least £130,000 per annum, and questioned the manner by which that would be monitored.

In response Mr Mason advised that the issue of underspends had been looked at across all Directorates and £130,000 programmed in.  It was the responsibility of Managers to make the day to day savings necessary to meet their share thereof as directed by Senior Management Team.

(i) There was concern that a number of additional spending pressures and risks emerging both locally and nationally that may have implications for the Council had not yet been incorporated into future projections.

Mr Mason explained that projections were in place, however, it was not yet known how the savings needed to meet those would be made.

The Director of Development Services referred to the Planning Delivery Grant (which would be the Planning and Housing Delivery Grant), the basis of which was changing.  There was as yet no certainty from Government in that regard.

In response to a question, the Head of Culture and Community advised that the review of Waste and Recycling was ongoing.  It would be important to identify the cost of the service over a full year and how it could be made more efficient.

The Finance and Performance Management Portfolio Holder agreed that the public had certain expectations regarding waste and accepted that it may not be able to be contained within budget.  If that were the case it would be a question of priority.

RESOLVED – (1) That the current budget projections over the three year period to 2010/11 and the timetable to be used to guide the process be noted, and it be noted that more detailed budget reports would be prepared and presented later in the year.

(2) That the concerns raised by Members as outlined above be conveyed to the Executive, in particular regarding –

· Implementation of the Savings Strategy

· The need for clarity on Capital Programme projections

· The Renewals and Projects Reserve

· The impact of the new national Concessionary Fares Scheme

· Job Evaluation and

· The implications of additional spending pressures and risks both locally and nationally

(3) That the Head of Revenues and Benefits be requested to provide a written response to Members regarding the Renewals Reserve.

CROS.96/07
ICT STRATEGY UPDATE
Councillor Mrs Geddes, having declared a prejudicial interest, left the meeting prior to discussion of this item of business.

The Head of IT Services (Mr Nutley) presented report CORP.44/07 containing an update on the Council’s current ICT Strategy, which had been approved in January 2006 and was scheduled to run for three years.  Of the fifteen objectives identified nine had now been fully met, with several more scheduled for completion during the next reporting period.  The objectives of the ICT Strategy were on target to be completed ahead of schedule.

Mr Nutley then responded to various questions from Members commenting that:

(a) The two key targets behind the Government’s E-Government programme (BV157 and meeting National Priority Outcomes) had now effectively been met.  However, work would continue to ensure that the benefits of the programme were fully realised, services were further modernised through utilisation of the investment made as part of the IEG programme and the application of the lessons learnt during the process.

(b) Improvements in the Council’s general ICT infrastructure were continuing to take place.  Security was a significant piece of work requiring consultation with Officers prior to submission to Members.  Four elements of the Policy had been completed to date and it was hoped that a draft Policy may be ready prior to the end of the current municipal year.

Members wished to have an informal discussion on development of the Security Policy so that their input could be included prior to the matter being submitted to the Executive.  In response Mr Nutley said that he would welcome Members’ input.

(c) Out of Office hours service – proposals to cover out of office hours cover needed careful consideration and there would be budgetary implications emanating therefrom.

(d) The idea behind mobile computing was to enable Officers and Members to access information and services ‘on the move’.   Mechanisms were in place to allow Members to use an alternative Broadband supplier to that used by the Council and the issue could be revisited if particular Members were experiencing problems.

(e) A development of note during the current reporting cycle was the procurement and implementation of a new environmental services software package.

A Member commented that the matter had been discussed by the Community Overview and Scrutiny Committee on 30 August 2007. That was one of the last electronic services to be implemented and he expressed interest in the process followed in respect thereof.

Mr Nutley replied that a software package from Civica had been selected and the project team was now working towards implementation.  Procurement had taken place in line with the Council’s normal procurement procedure and implementation would take place as quickly as Environmental Services wished.

(f) Referring to disaster recovery and collaborative working with other Cumbrian Councils, Mr Nutley said that there had been a long history of joint procurement to their mutual benefit.   Network services was the latest issue.  A great deal of infrastructure and ground work was in place to facilitate shared services in the future.

(g) The process of upgrading desktop software to the latest Microsoft versions had commenced and would be completed during the current reporting period.

In response to further questions the Head of Policy and Performance Services (Ms Curr) advised that:

(h) She and Mr Nutley had recently discussed the monitoring and reporting mechanisms for the take up of electronic services.  Mr Nutley was reviewing the performance indicators currently in place and it was suggested that those could in future be included within the corporate performance framework.

Delivery of the e-citizen service was undertaken via the web and it was further proposed that web services statistics should in future be reported to Overview and Scrutiny.  Mr Nutley would include those within his next  ICT Strategy update report.   

It would be helpful to understand the statistics which Members wished to see.  In response the Head of Scrutiny suggested that point could be included within the work of the Performance Monitoring Task and Finish Group.
 

RESOLVED – (1) That report CORP.44/07 be welcomed.

(2) That the Head of IT Services be requested to submit the draft Security Policy to a future meeting of the Committee in order that the Committee could input into development of the Policy prior to its submission to the Executive.  The Committee also wished to have sight of a report on the Out of Office Hours Service.

(3) That the Performance Monitoring Task and Finish Group be requested to also give consideration to web update statistics.

(4) That the comments of the Committee regarding the procurement and implementation of a new Environmental Services software package be conveyed to the Community Overview and Scrutiny Committee.

CROS.97/07
USE OF RESOURCES 2007/08
Councillor Mrs Geddes, having declared a prejudicial interest, left the meeting prior to discussion of this item of business.

The Head of Revenues and Benefits (Mr Mason) presented report CORP.45/07 detailing progress with the City Council’s 2007/08 Use of Resources (UOR) Self Assessment submitted to the Audit Commission on 30 July 2007.  The submission reflected significant improvements in good practice particularly in the areas of asset management, partnership working, bank reconciliation, risk management, staff training and procedural notes for key financial systems.

The areas of risk for the Council in obtaining a ‘strong’ 2 (adequate performance) in 2007/08 were around the 2006/07 Financial Accounts; Business Continuity Planning; and Corporate Counter Fraud Policy and Action Plan.   The Audit Commission was currently scoring the Council’s UOR self assessment and would report back to the Council in December 2007.

To achieve the Council’s objective of a Level 3 (performing well) overall assessment by 31 March 2007 all the good practice set out in the 2007/08 submission (and 2008/09 in respect of the Medium Term Financial Plan, Corporate Improvement Plan, Corporate Counter Fraud Policy, etc) would need to be monitored to evidence embeddedness.  

Mr Mason then outlined the actions required to address the new harder UOR requirements for 2008/09 as set out in the Action Plan appended to the report.

Discussion arose, during which Members raised the following questions and observations:

(a) Mr Mason clarified that he had reported the issue of ‘harder’ UOR requirements for 2007/08 to Members in April 2007.  The reference within the current report related to 2008/09.

(b) One of the areas of risk for the Council in obtaining a ‘strong 2’ (adequate performance) was Business Continuity Planning.  A Member was conscious that this critical matter had been ongoing for some considerable time and questioned where it sat within the Council’s policy framework bearing in mind that it was not included within the Forward Plan, nor had it come before Members.

In response Mr Mason advised that the issue was one of the new harder tests for 2008/09.

The Director of Development Services (Mrs Elliot) added that the Deputy Chief Executive had asked all Directors to produce an updated Business Continuity Plan based on critical services impact assessment scoring for their respective services.

The Head of Scrutiny reiterated that Overview and Scrutiny Members were concerned that robust arrangements were in place, but he was unaware of any intention to bring the matter before Members.    Mrs Elliot undertook to check the position with the Deputy Chief Executive.

(c) There appeared to be conflict between the new level 2 essential requirement (the Council has undertaken equalities impact assessments of its strategies and understands the effect and impact these and budget decisions will have on its diverse population) which had currently not been met (page 12), and the statement “The evaluation of the accessibility of services across locations and for vulnerable groups in communities is not developed”.

In response the Head of Policy and Performance Services advised that that was part of the work of the Equality and Diversity Group and they were committed to it.   It was expected that progress would be made over the next few months, with a completion date of around March 2008.  The timescale would be amended to reflect that date.

(d) Future reports should include explanations (within the action column) of the new harder tests and be written in plain english so that they were more understandable.

(e) In response to questions Mr Mason said that the Members’ Code of Conduct was already in place, but a Code of Conduct was required for staff.

The Principal Solicitor added that registers were kept by Legal and Democratic Services who relied upon Members coming forward with necessary information.   Training had been provided to Members on the Code of Conduct.

Members expressed concern at the reliance being placed upon the practice of individuals and the monitoring arrangements, commenting that as tests got harder it may become more difficult to meet the Audit Commission’s requirements. 

In response to a question regarding the position of the document within the corporate framework, Mr Mason stated that policy and good practice was there and would be monitored to evidence embeddedness.

(f) Referring to the evaluation of the Council’s use of partnerships to improve value for money, Mr Mason said that although he had limited resources available it would be done.

(g) A Member thanked Mr Mason for his attendance at the meeting and responses to questions.

RESOLVED – (1) That progress made in improving the 2007/08 Use of Resources Self Assessment, as set out in the Action Plan appended to report CORP.45/07, together with the required actions to achieve a level 3 (performing well) assessment in the 2008/09 UOR Self Assessment, be noted.

(2) That the Committee noted that the Audit Commission was currently scoring the Council’s 2007/08 self assessment and would report back during December 2007.

(3) That Members’ concerns and comments regarding Business Continuity Planning be conveyed to the Deputy Chief Executive as outlined at point (b) above.

(4) That the Committee was concerned to ensure that robust monitoring arrangements were in place, particularly in respect of the Codes of Conduct for Members and staff.

(5) That future reports should include definitions of terms used by the Audit Commission to promote ease of understanding.

CROS.98/07
CORPORATE PERFORMANCE MONITORING REPORT –1st QUARTER TO JUNE 2007
Councillor Stockdale, having declared a personal interest, remained within the meeting room but made no comment on the matter.

The Head of Policy and Performance Services (Ms Curr) submitted report PPP.61/07 presenting the City Council’s first performance report for 2007/08 for the areas of activity covered by the Committee.  Most of the information was on an exception basis, however, in the spirit of celebrating success, some areas of good performance were also highlighted.

Ms Curr drew Members’ attention to the questions for/input required from Overview and Scrutiny, commenting that the Performance Monitoring Task and Finish Group would give consideration to the parameters for exception reporting as part of its work.

The Executive had given consideration to the matter on 30 July 2007 and decided (EX.194/07):

“1.  That the areas of good performance be welcomed.

2.  That Portfolio holders meet with Directors to discuss areas where performance is off target and where relevant consider how financial and human resources may be redirected, as part of the budget process to improve performance in order to deliver the Council's key priorities as defined in the Corporate Improvement Plan.

3.  That the current levels of performance compared with other authorities be noted.

4.  That the report be referred to the Overview and Scrutiny Committees for consideration.”

In considering the report, Members raised the following issues:

(a) In response to a question regarding the financial implications Ms Curr said that work was ongoing to ensure that any financial implications arising from the performance monitoring reports would be incorporated into the quarterly budget monitoring reports.   

The Head of Revenues and Benefits added that a paper would be submitted to the Executive in the next cycle and Members would also have sight of that.

A Member welcomed the format of report PPP.61/07.  He did, however, stress that financial information was critical in terms of developing performance monitoring.

(b) Performance on indicators BV78a and BV78b was deteriorating and they should not therefore have been included within the list of performance indicators which were on target and showing an improvement from last year (as detailed within the table highlighting good performance at paragraph 1 of the report).

(c) In response to questions, Mr Mason explained that the slight deterioration in performance on those indicators was planned because of a reduction in staffing due to the amount of benefit grant received by central government being reduced.

Ms Curr added that because performance was now in the top quartile it may not be necessary to report that to Members so frequently and part of the remit of the Task and Finish Group was to consider the parameters for exception reporting.

(d) Members noted that LP306 (% of PI data submitted on time to Policy and Performance) was now performing to a very high level and congratulated all staff involved.

RESOLVED – (1) That the format of report PPP.61/07 be welcomed, together with performance in respect of  LP306 (% of PI data submitted on time to Policy and Performance).

(2) That the reporting of performance under BV78a (average time (days) for processing new Housing Benefit and Council Tax Benefit claims) and BV78b (average time (days) for processing changes in circumstances) was not now required on a regular basis.

(3) That Members would in future give consideration to any other areas of performance which should be reported to the Committee.

CROS.99/07
SICKNESS ABSENCE UPDATE
Councillor Mrs Geddes, having declared a prejudicial interest, left the meeting prior to discussion of this item of business.

The Head of Personnel and Development Services (Mr Williams) presented report PPP.69/07 providing details of the Council’s performance under BVPI 12 (average number of days sickness absence per employee) for the year ending 31 March 2007.

A comparison of performance with the two previous years was provided which demonstrated a significant improvement in attendance.   Statistically each employee was now having around 5 days less absence per year than in 2005.

Sickness absence continued to fall as shown in the figures for the first quarter of the current year, i.e. an average of 1.74 days per employee compared with an average of 1.83 days per employee for the same quarter last year.  Revised targets had been agreed for 2007/08 (7.76 days) which was consistent with the authority’s ambition to achieve at least a 2% improvement on all Performance Indicators each year.

Mr Williams outlined progress and highlights with the existing Improvement Plan, a copy of which was appended to the report.   Given that the Council was now in the top quartile performance with the indicator there appeared little need for ongoing reports to the Committee.

Mr Williams then outlined the position regarding the performance indicator for accidents, commenting that the real benefit would come from comparing the Council’s performance with other organisations.  That work was underway but it had not been possible to find another organisation who used the Accident Frequency Rate.  It was therefore suggested that the Council should use the Accident Incident Rate in future.

Members referred to the improvement in performance which was a result of significant input from the Committee and work done across the authority.  They considered that achievement should be celebrated and congratulated all those involved.  It was further agreed that there was no need for ongoing reports on the matter.

RESOLVED – (1) That the Committee welcomed the submission of report PPP.69/07, but would not require similar reports in future.  However, should performance slip then that should be reported by exception in the normal way.

(2) That the Committee would welcome comparative information with other authorities who used the Accident Incident Rate in future.

CROS.100/07
PAY AND WORKFORCE STRATEGY
Councillor Mrs Geddes, having declared a prejudicial interest, left the meeting prior to discussion of this item of business.

Councillor Stockdale, having declared a personal interest, made no comment and left the meeting during consideration of the matter.

The Town Clerk and Chief Executive (Ms Mooney) presented report CE.36/07 concerning the Pay and Workforce Strategy project established in 2004 to meet the requirements of the 2004 National Joint Council Pay Agreement and to help improve the performance of the Council.

The project was being delivered, in partnership with the Trades Unions, through six work packages, i.e. Equal Pay Review, Job Evaluation, People Policies and Terms and Conditions review, Single Status review, Workforce Development Plan and PWS implementation.

An update on progress achieved to date on each of those areas was provided within the report.

Ms Mooney then gave a verbal update on Job Evaluation, commenting that job scores had been released to staff together with a covering letter.  The scores had subsequently been published on the intranet to ensure total transparency.

Ms Mooney had met with Senior Management Team and Heads of Service, in addition to which a Management Briefing had been held on 5 September 2007 during which a number of concerns had been raised.  As a result the Projects Manager would compile a list of frequently asked questions and responses; and the Deputy Chief Executive would hold a series of staff briefings over the coming week.

It was inevitable that concerns would be raised and important to stress that Job Evaluation was based around job descriptions and the questionnaires completed by staff.  The appeals process had been agreed with the Trade Unions and, if necessary, the deadline for the submission of appeals would be extended.

In considering the matter, Members raised the following questions and comments:

(a) It was impossible to know how many appeals would be forthcoming.

(b) The Project Manager (Ms Mitchell) advised that Appeals Panels would be chaired by a Projects Board Member.  The other parties who sat on the Panels would require to be trained panelists.

The Head of Personnel and Development stressed that Members of the Appeals Panel would not be involved in appeals from their particular Directorates, nor those which they had previously scored to ensure that the process was as fair as possible.

(c) A Member referred to implementation of the Pay and Workforce Strategy and the pay modelling exercise which would lead to the development of revised pay structures.  Given the financial pressures faced by the Council, he was concerned to ensure that the process was correct and not merely a financial levelling exercise.

In response Ms Mooney reminded Members that £1m per year for the next three years had been earmarked primarily to enable the authority to manage the impact of Job Evaluation within the overall pay budget.  The Council also had to take account of the potential of disaffected staff.  Job Evaluation was not about reducing salaries, its key concern was Fair Pay.  Until appeals had been dealt with and the pay modelling exercise undertaken there was no way of knowing the financial impact.  She assured Members that they would be kept informed every step of the process.

RESOLVED – (1) That the Committee welcomed the submission of report CE.36/07 and wished to be kept informed of progress particularly regarding the issue of Job Evaluation.

(2) That the timetable should include sufficient time to ensure that all appeals could be heard.

CROS.101/07
SHARED SERVICES
Councillor Mrs Geddes, having declared a prejudicial interest, left the meeting prior to discussion of this item of business.

The Town Clerk and Chief Executive (Ms Mooney) introduced this item of business, providing an overview of the current position regarding shared services.

Ms Mooney believed there was a need to move forward with the Shared Services agenda, commenting that if no action was taken the Council could not make the savings required and that it was going to be very difficult anyway in the next financial year.  Barriers to date included concerns from staff regarding possible redundancies, a perceived loss of control by Members/staff, lowering of performance, a loss of reputation in Carlisle and the Unitary Agenda. 

The City Council was the only Council within Cumbria which had in place a Shared Services Policy and Ms Mooney wished to ensure that the Senior Management Team began to undertake work on Shared Services which would then be brought to Members’ attention.

Members were asked to review the following papers, copies of which had been circulated, and give consideration to how the Committee’s work on the matter should be taken forward:

1. Department for Communities and Local Government paper entitled “Developing the Local Government Services Market”

2. The City Council’s Shared Services Policy (report CE.13/07)

3. Minutes of the Cumbria Local Authorities Strategic Board held on 13 April 2007

4. Minutes of the Connected Cumbria Partnership Strategic Board held on 27 July 2007.

Discussion arose, during which Members made the following observations:

(a) Members believed that the Council could have very little influence on the issue of shared services and were concerned at the input they could have to the outcomes of the Cumbria Local Authorities Strategic Board (CLASB). 

In response Ms Mooney stated that CLASB never had the ultimate authority as to what happened in local authorities, and she was not concerned that authority would be taken away from the City Council.  It was a matter for the Council to identify what it wished to do regarding Shared Services.

(b) It was very important that the Corporate Resources Overview and Scrutiny Committee was involved in a constructive way early on in the proposals for Shared Services.  It would also be useful to have a session including input from a local authority outwith Cumbria to assist Members in the identification of the areas they should look at.  Members stressed that the drive on Shared Services had to come from individual local authorities.

Ms Mooney agreed that it would be beneficial to enlist the views of an external facilitator.  Work should be undertaken by a small group to drive the matter forward and the Committee may wish to nominate a Member to serve on the Shared Services Working Group.

Ms Mooney was further pleased to report that the Head of Revenues and Benefits was now supporting Copeland Borough Council’s revenues and benefits service.

(c) Members expressed some concern regarding partnership working and the monitoring thereof.

RESOLVED – (1) That the Committee welcomed the overview provided by the Town Clerk and Chief Executive on the issue of Shared Services and looked forward to receiving regular updates in the future.

(2) That arrangements be made for the Committee to undertake a workshop session, including input from an external facilitator.

CROS.102/07
TREASURY TRANSACTIONS 2007/08
Councillor Mrs Geddes, having declared a prejudicial interest, left the meeting prior to discussion of this item of business.

The Head of Revenues and Benefits (Mr Mason) presented report CORP.36/07 providing the regular quarterly report on Treasury Transactions including the requirements of the Prudential Code.

A Member asked whether it was anticipated that the investment income of £1.6m would be exceeded this year.

In response Mr Mason cautioned against relying upon that level of income since matters were outwith the Council’s control.

RESOLVED – That the Treasury Transactions position and the Prudential Indicators as at 30 June 2007 be noted.

[The meeting ended at 12.55 pm]

